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Background
On December 17, 2007 the Metropolitan King County Council passed Motion 12659. This motion acknowledged receipt of a revised King County Executive recommendation and a Transition Plan for county Printing and Graphics Arts operations (Print Shop), thus meeting the requirements of a budget proviso presented in the 2007 Budget Ordinance, Ordinance 15652 Section 106.  

The Facilities Management Division (FMD) subsequently assumed control of Print Shop operations on January 2, 2008.  Upon taking on responsibility for the Print Shop, the FMD’s primary goal was to transition the Print Shop from what has frequently been a financially underperforming unit with chronic revenue problems into a viable in-house (in-plant) line of business.

Transition Plan

FMD’s mandate from the King County Executive and the King County Council began with the Transition Plan, originated by the Office of Information Resource Management (OIRM) in late 2007 as it prepared to hand off management responsibilities for the Print Shop to the FMD by year end. The Transition Plan had 6 key components:

1. Reduce print shop expenditures

2. Operate two downsized copy centers

3. Decentralize graphics arts function

4. Utilize brokers in the service ordering process

5. Utilize a Transition Manager

6. Perform recurring operational reviews

These components were to be implemented in a Print Shop reconfigured to comprise two downsized copy centers at King Street Center (KSC) and the new Chinook Building. Press printing at some reduced capacity was to be retained, but relocated from the Graybar building to the KSC site. Outside printing services would be used for larger and/or more complex printing jobs. As originally written, the Transition Plan provided for three full-time equivalent (FTE) positions. During the development of the budget, and as the plan was ultimately reviewed and approved by council, two additional press operator positions were added. This revised transition plan provided for a total of five full-time equivalent (FTE) positions to staff the two centers: two at each site, with one floating FTE to cover operations during employee breaks and time off, as well as to help meet peak production requirements. Two remaining graphics staff would transfer to the Department of Transportation (DOT), the largest consumer of such services in the county. Graphics users in other agencies could avail themselves of these DOT graphics staff on a fee-for-service basis. 

The Plan provided for financing the two centers’ costs through a cost allocation methodology that assigns a share of center costs to each agency based on agency FTE/TLT counts rather than actual copy volume. The Department of Transportation and the Department of Natural Resources and Parks would share costs of the KSC site; other agencies in the Seattle downtown core would each pay a proportionate share of costs at the Chinook site.  Since the allocations are not dependent on copy volume, at any level below a certain number of copies, agencies would have an incentive to use Print Shop services rather than contracting directly with an outside commercial vendor. 

The Plan envisioned an internal broker service within Finance and Business Operations Division (FBOD) Procurement Section. This service would distribute customer orders that are beyond the production capabilities of the Print Shop to outside vendors, based on needs, cost effectiveness, and resources. 

The Plan provided for a Transition Manager, charged with the responsibility to oversee closure of the Graybar Building operations and transition to the new, two-center business model, make necessary leased equipment changes, and work with customer agencies during the transition period.  The manager would also be involved in periodic operational reviews of the Print Shop to be conducted by the Department of Executive Services (DES) every six months over a two-year period.
Early Actions Taken by FMD

FMD’s Transition Manager began working with OIRM Print Shop management and staff toward the latter part of December 2007, in order to gain a basic understanding of operations and of factors which might impact the success of the transition to FMD management in 2008 and, specifically, affect FMD’s ability to turn the Print Shop into a viable in-house service.  This effort included assessments of the space requirements of the two-site plan in terms of the available space and infrastructure in both the KSC and the Chinook Building; examination of the equipment options for meeting redefined copying and printing volumes in-house; early exploration of new lease agreements with Xerox and alternative equipment vendors; discussions about the sales tax obligations of the Print Shop from prior years and going forward; and a host of other topics. 

Based upon these experiences and discussions, the FMD Transition Manager began to see the possibility that the original transition plan might require revision or, in the extreme case, replacement in favor of a model that incorporates a different approach to meeting county printing needs.  Commentary later in this report explores certain issues in the existing Transition Plan; alternative approaches involving strategic printing relationships with Public/Private partners, and other actions necessary to deal with barriers to a successful in-plant print operation. 

Transition Plan Implementation
Reduce Print Shop Expenditures by Downsizing Operations

The 2008 budget for the Print Shop is approximately $1.1 million and authorizes 5 full time positions.  This budget eliminated three lines of business that were formerly part of the Print Shop’s array of services: photography services, multimedia services and graphic arts services.  This budget also assumed that operations would be discontinued at the Graybar Building.   As originally written, the Transition Plan assumed that there would be only three employees operating two copy centers.  Ultimately, and as reflected in the 2008 budget, the Transition Plan was modified to provide for a continuation of press operations, utilizing two additional employees.  

This budget, by design, did not provide for maintenance of the presses and peripheral equipment, did not provide staffing for production control, did not provide for future replacement of presses and related equipment, and did not provide for technology and business system investments.  It was assumed that these issues would be addressed as the budget for a transitioned print shop was formulated and proposed.
There may be a need for a supplemental appropriation for this budget year.  The budget did not provide expenditure authority to pay for sales taxes.  The FMD Transition Manager has now confirmed that the Print Shop needs to pay sales tax on all produced print products.  The 2008 sales tax payment is estimated to be between $80,000 and $100,000 for the year.    

Open a New, Downsized Copy Center in the Chinook Building and Continue the Copy Center at King Street Center
The rationale for this transition recommendation was sound.  The recommendation was based on the fact that a majority of current county copying needs are in the downtown core campus, that two locations would enable quicker turnaround and convenience on copy type jobs, particularly in the downtown core which carries highest demand for service.  Also related to this rationale was that such a move would enable the retention of some positions within similar classifications.  

This recommendation, however, was based on an original assumption that the Print Shop would no longer provide offset printing services.  Continuing the press work not only broadens the scope of services rendered by the Print Shop but also increases the complexity of decisions about location.  

The 2008 approved staffing level calls for two copy machine operators, two press operators, and one bindery person.  These five employees could provide coverage to two locations but not three.  Following is a detailed discussion of three available locations and their suitability for Print Shop operations:


Chinook Building.  There is space programmed for copy center operations of about 1400 square feet located on the 1st Floor.  Generally, copy centers in office buildings involve simple copy production, as originally envisioned for the reduced scope.  Class A office buildings, such as the Chinook Building, are not designed (nor are they generally appropriate locations) for large-scale off-set presses and bindery machinery.  The Chinook Building copy center space was designed according to standard office building practice, and according to copy center needs anticipated at the time.  This space is not suitable for press and heavy bindery machinery.
In addition to the copy center space itself, the location of the space on the 1st floor presents significant limitations as to how paper is brought to and delivered from the floor. The location within the building of the copy center space was, again, designed according to anticipated operations.  The current entryway is not wide enough to bring large-production pallets of paper up to the 1st floor and even if it was, the floor load would not support the weight of a palette of paper.  Accordingly, the Chinook Building is most appropriately used as a light production copy center rather than a heavy production center.  A heavy production center would go through 3 to 4 pallets a month which would be highly inefficient for moving paper in and out of the copy center.

The King Street Center.  The Transition Plan calls for both presses and copiers to be located at the existing copy center location.  The FMD Transition Manager had an architect assist in determining whether or not this component of the transition plan was feasible.  The architect concluded that the Transition Plan location was not feasible.  The architect did come up with a plan to move just presses and bindery operations over to King Street Center.  The program plan called for the mail room to be relocated and required wall demolition and upgrades to the electrical and HVAC.  Estimated tenant improvement costs are $100,000 to implement the plan.  The production manager for CCS Printing, a high volume printer company, provided a peer review of the plan.  He concluded that the plan was not very efficient as far as efficient movement of paper products and he recommended against the move.  Further complicating this site is the fact that the King Street Center might be sold at some time in the future, if certain downtown campus plans are implemented (such as the re-development of the King County Administration Building site).

Graybar Building.  The Transition Plan calls for the Graybar Building to be vacated by January 31, 2008.  This timeline was achievable given only a copier and light-weight bindery operation.  The complexity associated with adding the presses and large-scale bindery equipment makes this timeline unrealistic.  However, about two-thirds of the Graybar 2nd floor space has already been vacated and a backfill tenant has been identified by the Real Estate Services Section.  Almost the entire second floor will be vacated with the implementation of a new delivery model.  The Graybar Building is leased with the lease expiring in June 2009.  The Real Estate Services Section has confirmed that the county can extend the lease for the building.  

The Transition Plan’s original assumptions about location are problematic.  Our recommendation is to limit print shop operations to one location, the Graybar Building, until such time as production volumes would warrant more than one location.  Through discussions with the State Department of Printing and private sector print vendors, and confirmation by our own financial analysis, the production threshold justifying satellite digital copying centers is about 500,000 copies a month.  The Print Shop has not achieved production volumes that would warrant more than one digital copy center.  The Graybar Building should house the heavy production center running up to one million digital copies a month, press printing services, and bindery operations.  When digital production exceeds one million copies, a second digital copy center should be considered. 
There is an impact to the King Street Center customers with the vacation of the copy center located in the building.  Right now the King Street Center location makes it easy for customers to review hard copy proofs before approving a job run.  There will be a need to change practices to get proofs to these customers in a timely manner.  The Graybar Building would be the primary service site for these customers.  It is about a block away from the King Street Center.

Ultimately it may well be that the best solution would be to program a 4,500 square foot print shop/copy center into the new Administration Building, should re-development of that site move forward in the future.. 
Decentralize Graphic Arts Function

The Transition Plan calls for a decentralized graphic arts function by relocating graphics staff from centralized service model to departments who maintain high need/use of specialized graphic services.  Low use departments would use decentralized graphics staff on an as needed, charge back basis.
This provision of the Transition Plan has been fully implemented but not without a certain degree of uncertainty among customer agencies and labor issues surrounding the historic body of work that was performed by the Print Shop graphics staff.  An interim triage and referral function has been established at the Print Shop to assist customers receiving graphic arts services.  Agencies will be referred to graphic artists in either the Department of Transportation (DOT) or the Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) for graphic arts services.  The FBOD procurement section has established a battery of outside vendor contracts that can be used by customer agencies if neither DOT nor DNRP can provide needed services.  Agencies will be billed by DOT and DNRP for the services rendered and print ready files will be forwarded to the Print Shop for print production.      

Utilize Brokers in the Service Ordering Process

The Transition plan calls for establishing a broker function to handle customer orders for graphic design, printing, or copying services beyond the capability of the copy centers.  The brokers would determine the best way to fill orders based on service needs, cost effectiveness, and existing resources.  This was assumed to be a front end process where the brokers would:
· Receive customer orders.
· Determine best way to fulfill orders (copy center, vendor, or combination) based on service needs, cost effectiveness, and existing resources.
· Ensure fulfillment of orders and increased customer service.
· Accurately track service data and bill customers for services.
The assumption was that this brokerage function would be performed by FBOD Purchasing with no additional resources.  

This transition element has proven problematic in that the scope of a necessary brokerage function as defined in the Transition Plan is beyond the current capability of FBOD Purchasing and the Print Shop budget did not include any resources to perform this function.  The operations are being carried out in a “status quo” operating mode with temporary resources until a new model can be formulated and implemented.  Thus, Print Shop employees continue to perform a brokerage function for jobs that are not assigned in-house.  This portion of the Transition Plan will be addressed with the upcoming revised business model proposal.

It is clear that in order for the brokerage model to function effectively, both the Print Shop and the broker would need to have a full understanding of both the production activities and production capacity to determine what kind of service pricing can sustain the costs of the Print Shop.  The 2008 budget did not provide the resources to do this.  This condition is discussed further under “Charges for Services.”
Charges for Services

The Transition Plan called for the transition manager to fully identify the procedures and guidelines related to operating the copy centers before opening the new copy center.  In addition, as part of implementing copy center services, communication with all existing or potential copy center customers will be performed, letting them know how to utilize the copy centers before the print shop has shut down and the new copy center is opened.   
A communication plan has been developed that has several facets.  First, a letter went out to department heads identifying the Transition Manager and identifying the general scope of services that would be carried out by the Print Shop.  That letter did indicate that press printing as well as copier services would be provided.  The Facilities Management Division then created an e-mail ZZ Group that includes all 2007 customers of the print shop, the county’s public information officers, and selected mid-management.  On December 31, an -e-mail was distributed through this ZZ Group stating that for the time being, the Print Shop would be running a status quo type of operation and that customers should order up print jobs as they have historically done.  This differs from what was presented in the Transition Plan because the scope of services was broadened to include press print jobs.  

The FMD has also created a printing advisory committee designed to be a sounding board for upcoming policy decisions as the Print Shop is transitioned to a new business model and to inform customer agencies about various elements of the Print Shop’s lines of services.

Finally, the FMD is currently doing a major update to the FMD web site which discusses access to Print Shop services and other changes that have and will occur as we transition to a new way of doing business.
The Transition Plan further assumed that the transition manager would also finalize the “rate-card” to be utilized for all copy center services.

· A central services model will be utilized for funding.
· Fixed costs will be included as part of facilities costs to be spread across local tenants.
· Market rates will be utilized to determine the amount to charge for each service.
· Using the central services model with market rates is intended to encourage maximum usage of the copy centers by providing a competitive cost for each service provided and minimize work that is sent outside.
· Initial rates to be charged by the new copy center and used by the existing King Street copy center will be finalized by the transition manager.
· Brokers will be responsible for monitoring market rates and ensuring that internal rates are maintained at market rates.
· Recurring operational reviews will need to look at the full cost of service delivery in assessing financial viability of on-going operations.  The reviews will include all fixed as well as variable costs in assessing financial performance related to service delivery.

The implementation of the 2008 budget involves two features.  First, agencies are required to pay their allocated Print Shop costs regardless of the amount of work they order.  Agencies will receive a memorandum invoice (not a bill) showing a pricing of the work delivered by job.  That pricing has been modified slightly to account for the reduced costs of the Print Shop.  This will allow agencies to allocate print shop costs to the benefiting units within their agencies.  This will also allow for an ultimate truing up of allocated budgets to actual print shop jobs as we near the 2009 budgeting period.  

One of the basic assumptions in the Transition Plan is that, through cost cutting measures and strong management, the Print Shop can provide services whose price approximates market.  The FMD Transition Manager has now visited a number of companies who provide printing and copying services.  Most were of the opinion that it will be a challenge to bring a small copy or print function’s pricing into alignment with private sector pricing, particularly one that is a union shop.  They reported that this industry is going through tremendous change which makes it more and more difficult to compete.  
On the other hand, the Transition Manager visited with other companies who took a more positive view of the Print Shop’s opportunities.  They reported that through strategic decisions about equipment and business systems, an in-plant print shop such as the King County Print Shop can become successful, particularly if access to the services is made easy, status information is readily available, and quality products are provided.  It is true that in-plant facilities face significant challenges.  However, some industry analysts report that through online ordering/digital storefronts, digital color printing, shop management systems, and leveraging in domain expertise, these types of operations can prove successful.

Transition Timeline

The original Transition Plan was quite aggressive as to timeline and was developed with two significant assumptions.  First, it was assumed that the revised business model would include a scope of services that did not include press work.  Secondly, it was assumed that the County Council would approve the Transition Plan by the end of September 2007.  Neither one of these assumptions occurred.  There was a last minute decision to include presswork in the services provided and the Council did not approve the Transition Plan until late December.  Enclosed as Attachment A is a side-by-side comparison of the Transition Plan timeline compared to our current projected timeline with critical action completions noted.  
The First 120 Days

There were a number of work items necessary to effectively carry on operations after January 1st, perform year-end close out procedures transitioning from OIRM to FMD, communicate to customers, deal with immediate equipment needs, and lay the framework for implementing a new business model.
There have been a number of accomplishments to date:

Year-End Close Out and Transition of Operations to FMD
· Converted employees from Peoplesoft (OIRM) to the MSA payroll system (FMD).  This occurred prior to year-end 2007 in time for full implementation first pay period 2008.
· Converted accounting from IBIS to ARMS.  This occurred prior to year-end 2007 in time for full implementation first business day of 2008.
· Created a customer ZZGroup with an initial communication to prior year’s customers and county managers.  Convened a Print Shop Advisory Committee that will provide advice as we pursue a revised business model. This occurred prior to year-end 2007 in time for communication before December 31, 2007.
· Successfully closed out 13th month and 2007 financial operations.  The close out of accounts receivable and accounts payable occurred after 13th month but before technical fund close-out.   
· Performed Fixed Asset Inventory and Transferred Assets to FMD Internal Service Fund.  Confirmed remaining assets, their condition, and identified assets that should be sold as surplus or replaced.
· Implemented detailed interim procedures for budgeting, accounting, and billing.  Transitioned to a more centralized accounts payable and accounts receivable process.  Modified paper flow to increase efficiency and improved checks and balances.
· Identified staffing needs during the interim phase as we prepare to implement a new business model.  The current projection is that this model will be in place by October 1st.  There is and will be need for staff resources to manage production, perform pre-production graphics, perform quality control, order paper and production supplies, process bills, generate production data, and provide production information as a source of billings.  Two TLT positions were created and filled to cover on-going operations and assist in converting to a new business model.  It is assumed that the transition will occur during the 1st quarter of 2009 given Council approval of the business model by December 1st.  Currently, it appears that two positions will be needed in a transitioned business model with one of those positions dedicated to production and forms fulfillment responsibilities.
Assessed Locations for Print Services and Made Location Recommendations to the County Administrative Officer
· Researched site limitations at both King Street Center and the Chinook Building leading to recommendations as to location.  Confirmed that the presses and digital machines would not fit at King Street Center and identified structural and logistical issues with the Chinook Building site.  
· Evaluated current staffing configuration and backfill needs and limitations associated with multiple locations.  Confirmed that the optimum application of staff resources is at one location until volumes would justify multiple locations and increased staffing.
· Consulted with print providers and the State Department of Printing to confirm production levels to economically justify satellite digital printing centers.  Confirmed that a threshold production level for establishing satellite centers is at least 500,000 copies a month.
· Performed financial analysis to confirm the economics of having more than one printing location.  Confirmed a break-even point for production of at least 500,000 given the cost of operations, materials, and machine leases.
· Sustained significant backfill issues during extended vacations.  Had to close the King Street Center copy center for short periods of time during vacations and had production problems with some major production runs because cross-training has proven difficult with the two location coverage.  Confirmed that a single location would facilitate backfill issues, cross training, and ease implementation of new machinery. 
· Recommended single location for operations until production volumes justify two or more locations.  Recommended Graybar Building location with downsized Print Shop occupancy.   

Decentralized Graphic Arts Services
· Negotiated agreements with DOT and DNRP for the provision of graphic arts services to other County agencies.  
· Implemented a plan to have graphics arts services totally decentralized by April 1st.
· Worked with FBOD to initiate a series of graphic arts contracts available to all county agencies if those services could not be obtained through either the DOT or the DNRP.

Upgraded Print Shop Digital Printing Capacity and Reduce Production Costs
· Solicited proposals for equipment leases from Xerox, IKON, and Copiers Northwest.  Made a decision to choose Xerox equipment and save at least $100,000 in annual equipment lease costs while upgrading production capabilities.  

Maintained Operations Over the First 180 Days with just a slight reduction in production levels
· Maintained operations for both the copy centers and presses and, even with reduced authorized staffing levels, achieved production volumes at about 85 percent of historical production with some increase in outsourcing due to decreased production and bindery capacity.  The Print Shop has been averaging 900,000 copies a month on its presses and 700,000 copies a month on its digital copiers.
Refined Concepts of a New Business Model and Implemented Steps to Achieve That Model 
· Visited with:  

· CCS Printing and SKOOKUM Contract Services

· Xerox

· IKON

· Reprographics Northwest

· Trio Northwest Business Solutions

· Copiers Northwest

· K&H Printers & Lithographers

· The State Department of Printing
· Toured print center operations at:

· CCS Printing 
· Boeing/Reprographics Northwest
· Seattle School District/IKON
· K&H Printing and Reprographics
· State Department of Printing
· Researched the various barriers to providing quality cost effective print services.
· Developed criteria related to what types of jobs would be automatically brokered to outside vendors.
· Formulated two types of business models that would offer County agencies cost effective ways to obtain print goods and services while preserving the county’s in-plant print capacity. Identified the State Department of Printing as the first option as a strategic print partner.   
· Held preliminary meetings with the union representative and asked for their comments on the conceptual models.
· Asked the union representative to comment on this report consistent with a Memorandum of Understanding that led to the Transition Plan.
· Worked with FBOD to map out the procurement process that will be followed to select an outside vendor to provide brokerage or other services.
· Met with the State Department of Printing to follow-up on their prior review of Print Shop operations and to discuss potential strategic relationships that may be beneficial to the county.

· Through minor investments and leasing, increased both the in-plant production capacity of the digital copiers and peripherals, presses, and bindery.
· Tested various pricing methodologies and confirmed that, while the pricing will not match the most aggressive of the County’s outside vendors, it can be economically viable and match the pricing of the State Department of Printing.  The State Department of Printing pricing is designed to be near the mid point of market for each type of job.
· Negotiated an interlocal agreement with the State Department of Printing.
· Developed revised business plan and proposed a 2009 budget that assumes a public strategic relationship.    

Considerations Related to a New Business Model

The workflow envisioned with the original Transition Plan relied heavily on an in-house brokerage function to carry out many activities related to managing production and outsourcing.  This is not considered a viable option because of the number of copiers available at agencies and the complexity of even the light production copy machines.  The Transition Plan did not provide resources to cover administration or to pay for new business systems.  The plan called for a brokerage function that covered the following:
· Provide customer service for the county’s copying, printing, and graphic needs.
· Determine whether a job should be run within the copy center, if it requires graphics work, and/or if it should be brokered to a vendor.  
· The determination of how the job should be produced will be based on the best price available to the customer.

The Transition Plan originally assumed that two procurement staff would be stationed at each copy center and those employees would serve as the print brokers.  
The council staff report to the council also discussed the brokerage function as follows:
“The Executive will establish a broker function to handle customer orders for graphic design, printing, or copying services beyond the capability of the copy centers.  The brokers will determine the best way to fill orders based on service needs, cost effectiveness, and existing resources.  DES believes this function can be performed by existing county procurement staff.  No new hires were required to fulfill this roll.” 

The resulting workflow limits the scope of the brokerage function to outsourcing only.  This results in a rather cumbersome process, particularly for those jobs that are partially outsourced.  This normally occurs when the bindery portion of a print job is outsourced.   

The Print Shop has faced a number of barriers to operating an economically viable in-plant printing function.  It will be necessary to aggressively pursue mitigating action to reduce the negative impact these barriers have on economic viability for the Print Shop.  Following is a list of those barriers and recommended mitigating action for those barriers under our control. 
	Barrier
	Mitigation

	The Print Shop does not run multiple shifts as do most high volume private sector companies.  These companies run their machines to maximum capacity with a maximum number of running hours.  


	The Print Shop has new leased digital equipment that has sufficient capacity to cover increased production levels.  The recent decision to, over the mid-term, locate all production activity at a single location makes it possible to go to 1½ shifts without increasing staff.  The machinery could also support a two shift operation if production volumes warrant it.

	The budget for the Print Shop is encumbered with central overhead and other internal service charges that are substantially higher than general administrative costs of a private sector company.


	Unfortunately, this is a given for the County’s internal service funds.  We will be on the lookout for ways to reduce internal service rates.  However, the potential for a material change is small.

	The Print Shop is not budgeted and staffed to perform manual folding and bindery tasks. 
	The new digital copiers recently installed at the Print Shop have increased bindery, merging, and folding capacity that significantly cuts down on manual bindery work.

	The FBOD has, through competitive bidding, created external print contracts for individual County agencies that allow those agencies to directly outsource print products.  This, in turn, makes it very difficult to manage print production and assist agencies with their print products.  The higher the volume, the more competitive product pricing can become.
	Developed a legislative package that places the Department of Executive Services as the central focus of print products thereby empowering a more controlled environment for print products.

	Many of these companies are non-union.  A union representative stated that union copy machine operators make 30 percent more than non-union employees and union press operators make 40 percent more than non-union employees.  Furthermore, the county fringe benefit package provides substantially more benefits with higher costs than non-union shops.


	The fact that the Print Shop is a union shop provides good family wage jobs for its staff and an opportunity to deal with the union on any performance issues.  Fortunately, the 5 remaining production staff of the Print Shop are experienced and are motivated to make this in-plant print service successful.    

	The budget for the Print Shop is encumbered with a sales tax requirement even though most of the services rendered are for other county agencies.


	The County does not enjoy the same tax exemption as does the State Department of Printing when jobs are done for State agencies.  This obligation costs the county up to $100,000 in sales tax a year.  We have asked that the county’s upcoming legislative package include provision for sales tax exemptions for municipal print shops when they are functioning as an internal service fund.

	The Print Shop is hampered by outdated machinery, particularly pre-press machinery.  This issue was highlighted by the Washington State Printing Department when they assessed the status of the King County Print Shop.


	The digital copiers have been upgraded with an actual savings.  At the same time, the production systems and bindery capacity associated with the new equipment was also upgraded.  Finally, the Print Shop is exploring new “green” plate making machinery.

	The 2008 Budget did not provide any resources for production control or other fiscal duties.


	While the FMD Director’s Office can provide fiscal and accounting support to the Print Shop, there are numerous support duties necessary to be successful as an in-plant printing service.  It is necessary to have on-site support to deal with customer orders and pre-production graphics, job costing, pricing and billings, and customer relations.  Currently, the staff shortfall is estimated at 2 FTE’s.  Another mitigating action will be to leverage the production control capacity of a strategic print partner.  This action is described below.

	The Print Shop is hampered by a total lack of automated business systems commonly used in the print industry. 


	The new digital equipment recently leased by the Print Shop has software that controls digital print production and costs out jobs that are run on the machinery.  This is a good first step.  However, the ultimate solution will be to use the business systems in place at a strategic print partner.  This is described below.


The baseline issue is to determine how the county’s in-house Print Shop can become successful with the current level of resources, a Transition Plan that is outdated, and a total lack of automated business systems.  Generally speaking, we would look for a print operation with the following features:

· On-Line Ordering, Immediate Pricing, and Accessible Status Reporting

· Training

· Marketing Available Services
· Use of On-Line Templates for Business Cards, Awards, and Other Standard Print Jobs
· Cost Effective Print Production and Competitive Pricing
· Automated and Expanded Bindery Services
· Seamless Services In-House Versus Use of Outside Vendors
· Effective Quality Control and Delivery
· Timely Billing

Considering the lack of resources and business systems at the Print Shop as provided in the 2008 Adopted Budget and beyond, the primary option available to the county is to engage a private or public entity as a strategic print partner.  This would enable the county to leverage that partner’s business systems, expertise, and resources to the advantage of the Print Shop’s customers.  There is a broad range of potential partnership relationships, each with its own advantages and disadvantages.  That range would vary from a pure brokerage and production management relationship to a true print shop partner that would handle both brokerage for all jobs and actual printing and bindery for outsourced work.  Under either scenario, the county print shop would maintain control over which job orders are handled in house versus contracted out.  

A brokerage partner would have the advantage of an immediate leveraging of expertise and business systems and would provide an objective and independent triage of print jobs to either the county Print Shop or outsource vendors.  A print shop broker would facilitate a seamless interface between in-house and outsourced work, but may not provide an objective and independent triage because they would be motivated to move work in their own direction.  Unique balancing controls will need to be developed and implemented under all partner type configurations to make sure that the County Print Shop has a fair opportunity to prove itself and grow.

Along with a strategic partnership will come the capacity to move to a more businesslike form of managing and billing print jobs.  This will provide an opportunity to eliminate the mandatory allocation of Print Shop costs to county agencies as adopted for 2008 and move to a job based billing system.  This, in turn, should result in savings to the county.    

.

This assessment of the various production and finance functions necessary for a successful print operation has surfaced a business model that differs slightly from the Transition Plan brokerage model but is one that has the highest potential for success.  This model relies on a strategic relationship (Print Partner) with a relatively large print provider.  This is not a true partnership in the legal sense.  Rather, this type of relationship features:
· Use of the print partner’s ordering system and production control systems.
· Use of the print partner’s staff resources to carry out functions not currently provided for in the 2008 budget and proposed as a responsibility of the print provider in the 2009 Budget.
· Use of the print partner’s expertise in assisting agencies in selecting the most cost effective print products.
· Use of the print partner’s plant capacity to carry out printing, mailing, and fulfillment services that cannot be produced by the Print Shop.
· Use of the print partner’s strategic vendor relationships to produce products that neither the Print Shop nor the print provider has the capacity to produce.
· Use of the print partner’s expertise to appropriately price products, stage production, and improve production practices.  

The Emergence of the State Department of Printing as a Strategic Partner

As stated above, considering the lack of resources and automated business systems at the Print Shop as provided in the 2008 Adopted Budget, the best option available to the county is to engage a strategic print partner.  This would enable the county to leverage that partner’s business systems, expertise, and resources to the advantage of the Print Shop’s customers.  
The State Department of Printing (PRT) has proposed a strategic relationship with the county that serves both governments well.  We now have an opportunity to forge a unique relationship with this State Agency that will be a “win-win” for both.  This relationship can be held out as a good example of how governments, through cooperation and collaboration, can function in an efficient and cost effective manner.  We have been advised by the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office that the appropriate legal vehicle to formalize such a relationship is through an interlocal agreement approved by the County Council and appropriate State officials.  

With this in mind, the FMD has negotiated both the business points and general conditions of a proposed interlocal agreement (Agreement) which would provide the legal framework to proceed with this strategic relationship.  This agreement has the following features:
· Establishes the PRT as a preferred provider of print goods and services to county agencies except for those jobs to be completed by the FMD Print Shop or as so directed by FMD.
· Establishes the FMD Print Shop as a preferred provider of print goods and services for State and local agency job requests placed directly with the PRT that they would not normally fulfill themselves.
· Allows the FMD Print Shop to order materials and supplies through the PRT procurement network where volume leveraged purchases would result in costs lower than the Print Shops normal supply channels.
· Allows county agencies to use the PRT’s ordering systems currently in place and to use the PRT’s paperless all-inclusive ordering system currently under development.  Estimated delivery of the new system is the 1st Quarter of 2009.  
· Allows the county to participate in the upfront planning for the PRT’s new system thereby facilitating a PRT system that will acknowledge this strategic relationship and provide information necessary to support the Print Shop’s business information needs.
· Calls for the PRT to provide customer training on their new system, their products and services, and to provide advisory services assisting customers make the most cost effective decisions about their needed print products and services.

FMD is looking forward to the County Council’s review of this proposal and strongly urges approval of this cooperative and strategic relationship between King County and the state of Washington.  The goal would be to obtain approval and implement this partnership during the 1st quarter of 2009.  If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Kathy Brown, FMD Director at 296-0631.
20

